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Dear Mr Henderson

RE KULALUK LEASE

I listened with interest to your comments on the ABC Morning program on Thursday. In reply to a question concerning the proposal to rezone parts of the Kulaluk lease you said, ‘The land owners have the right to decide what to do with their land.’ I was disappointed by your answer after the information I and others have been distributing since the Arafura Harbour caveat was signed with the leaseholders and the series of excellent articles by Barry Doyle in the NT News. 

Many others share your attitude to what, after all, is public land leased out with a specific purpose to recognise Aboriginal needs in Darwin. Some say the rezoning will provide an income for the leaseholders and is an example of Aboriginal initiative. However, the opposite is true. An industrial estate will be little better for the Kulaluk residents than living off welfare and will alienate the land or at very least ‘pick out the eyes’ of the lease, severely limiting the long term plans for the area.

There is a plan for the Kulaluk land – a plan which has existed since before the land was granted. In fact, a plan was demanded by the town planners, from the Reconstruction Commission onwards, before the NT Government agreed to hand over the land. As Judge Woodward made clear in 1974, the land was compensation for the loss of Bagot Reserve (all the vacant land up to Totem Road was once part of Bagot Reserve). Its past history qualifies the land as a heritage area as well as a conservation zone and potential educational and cultural park. The master-plan enclosed on CD disk outlines how the lease would provide jobs for Aboriginal people, pride in heritage and conserve the bush and mangroves. School groups would be guided by Larrakia guides. The land between Totem Road and Fitzer drive could quickly be put to use by a network of cycle/walking tracks that would also act as firebreaks. It is all in the plan. The grants are available.
The history of the lease by Krimhilde Henderson is also on the CD disk. She explains how safeguards like those in the Aboriginal Land Rights Act were forgotten in the haste to draw up a lease. Since the handover in 1979 it is criminal how a small clique assisted by Real Estate Agents and Lawyers have amended the GDA constitution to freeze out other Aboriginal people with an interest. I have enclosed my analysis of how this happened in my essay, ‘Kulaluk and Land Rights’.

There were some hopeful signs in your interview, such as your vow to preserve conservation areas. However, I stress that the plan would be compromised by the proposals now before the planning bodies. 

Yours sincerely

Dr William B Day
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